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MINUTES of the meeting of the ADULT AND COMMUNITY SERVICES SCRUTINY COMMITTEE held on 28 January 2010 at 10.30am in the Elisabeth                           Room, Endeavour House, Ipswich.

Present:  Councillors Anne Whybrow (Chairman), Inga Lockington (Vice Chairman), Nick Barber, Mark Barnard, Jane Chambers, Carol Debman, Mark Ereira, Phillip French, Tony Goldson, Chris Punt and Mary Young.
Co-opted Members:
  Jacqui Martin (Suffolk Family Carers Association)
Also present: Councillor Colin Noble (Portfolio Holder for Adult and Community Services) and Councillor Mary Rudd (Assistant Portfolio Holder for Adult and Community Services).
23. apologies for absence AND SUBSTITUTIONS

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Kathy Gosling, Councillor Russell Harsant, Councillor Susan Maguire and Jonathan Moore co-opted member (Suffolk Association of Voluntary Organisations).
24. declarations of interests and dispensations

Councillor Inga Lockington declared a personal interest due to her husband being the Lead for the Care of Older People at Ipswich Hospital in the event that discussions took place regarding Ipswich Hospital.
Councillor Mark Ereira declared a personal interest for the items on the agenda by virtue of the fact he was a consultant for the community and voluntary sector. 
Jacqui Martin declared a personal interest for the items on the agenda by virtue of the fact she was the Chief Executive of Suffolk Family Carers and subsequently declared a personal interest at agenda item 5 by the virtue of the fact she was a member of the Safeguarding Board.
Councillor Anne Whybrow declared a personal interest at agenda item 4 by the virtue of the fact she was a Trustee of Museum of Anglian Life (MEAL). 
25. minutes OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 25 November 2009 were confirmed as an accurate record and signed by the Chairman.
26.
PROGRESS ON SUFFOLK COUNTY COUNCIL’S ADULT LEARNING AND SKILLS PLAN 2009-10
The Committee received a report at Agenda Item 4, which provided information about the action taken by the County Council to transform learning and skills in Suffolk and the progress made.
The report was introduced by Guenever Pachent, Service Director for Culture Information Inclusion and presented by Susanne Anderson – Head of Service Development for Adult Learning, Skills and Employment.  Also in attendance as witnesses were Alex Till – Operations Manager, Richard Lister - Acting Chief Executive Officer University Campus Suffolk (UCS) and Chairman of Learning and Enterprise Access Points (LEAP), and Jenny Crampton – Manager, Street Forge Workshops.  The Chairman of the Local Area Agreement (LAA) Joint Scrutiny Panel was also in attendance Tony Sheppard. 
The Committee received a copy of “ACS Scrutiny Committee Adult Learning and Skills Plan – guide to actions and targets groups” – which set out a summary of the main actions and targets groups of the Adult and Community Services Adult Learning and Skills Plan. 

The Committee received an overview, from the witnesses, on the services and provisions available from the East of England Development Agency (EEDA), UCS, LEAP and Street Forge Workshops which supported skill development and aids to gain employment.  The Committee heard of the services available for those with physical disability and mental health problems, funding from the EEDA for provisions to be placed in areas accessible to the target groups which were personally and economically disadvantaged.  It was also noted that ways of learning would have to be revised to ensure the right skills are in place in time to meet the requirements of employers in the future, particularly the energy industry.

Councillor Jane Chambers joined the meeting during the discussions of this item. 

Recommendation:  The Committee agreed:
a) to ask the Head of Service Development for Adult Learning, Skills and Employment 
i. to liaise with the Head of Strategic Human Resources regarding promotion of the funding available via Train to Gain and encouraging managers across all directorates to take this up.
ii) that following the development and implementation of the Train to Gain Scheme within Suffolk County Council, further work be done to promote work based training to other employers and to voluntary sector organisations in Suffolk. 

b) to ask the Richard Lister, in his role as the Chairman of LEAP Project, to commission research into the true accessibility of the LEAP centres and how this might be improved and the service developed and extended.
c) to receive an Information Bulletin highlighting how the skills of long term unemployed people aged between 45-65 years old are being addressed.
d) to receive an information bulletin regarding the services and provisions in place for family carers who wish to work but have responsibility to care for family members.
Reason for Recommendation: 
a) The Committee

i) acknowledged that whilst there had been a considerable amount of take-up of the Train to Gain funding, some Directorates had not taken this up.  It was recognised that this required further promotion to encourage managers across all directorates take advantage the funding for training instead of using the directorates’ budgets.   
ii) recognised the benefits of work based training for individuals, employers and Suffolk as a whole. It was noted that Suffolk County Council’s delivery of the scheme would be used as an example to aid the promotion of the scheme and encourage other employers and voluntary sector organisations in Suffolk to also provide worked based training.

b) The Committee heard that the LEAP service was in the early stages of development, and had proved to be successful in providing a good source of information and advice to those wishing to develop skills and gain employment.  It was recognised that in order to achieve its full potential, the LEAP centres would need to be visible, signposted by other agencies and accessible in areas of its target groups.  The Committee agreed that further information on the true accessibility of the LEAP centres, and future plans of expansion would be useful to ensure that the service was and continued to be utilised to its full potential.
c) The Committee felt that it would be useful to receive further information specifically on how the skills of long term unemployed people aged between 45-65 years old were being addressed and the services available to them.
d) The Committee acknowledged those family carers who wished to work faced constraints due to caring for a family member/s.  The Committee felt that it would be useful to receive further information on the options and services available to aid them into employment. 
Alternative options: None Considered.
Declarations of interest: See Minute No. 24.
Dispensation: None reported.
26. SAFEGUARDING ADULTS
The Committee received a report at Agenda Item 5, which provided information about the actions undertaken in Suffolk to protect vulnerable adults from abusive behaviour and practice, following the recommendations from the Care Quality Commission’s (CQC) Inspection of Safeguarding Adults and Delivering Personalised Services for Older People which took place in 2009.
Peter Tempest, Service Director for Independence and Wellbeing, gave an overview of the role of the Safeguarding Board and the progress made so far within the county in relation to safeguarding.  Dan Gaul, Head of Service Development Shelter & Safety presented the report and introduced a short clip from the DVD “Say Something”. 

Recommendation:  The Committee agreed 
a) to commend the work undertaken by officers to progress the action plan to meet the recommendations of the CQC inspection. 
b) to ask the Scrutiny Officer to liaise with service managers to set up visits to the County Council’s residential homes and to Victim Care Centres for those members of the Committee who wished to attend.

c) that the relevant officers be asked to give consideration to include Safeguarding awareness within the corporate induction process for all new employees.
Reason for Recommendation: 
a) The Committee acknowledged the considerable work undertaken by officers to progress the action plan to meet the recommendations of the CQC inspection such as improved file recording systems, and providing staff training to raise staff awareness of safeguarding.
b) The Committee felt that visits to residential homes and Victim Care Centres would be beneficial to gain further knowledge and understanding of the services in practice.

c) The Committee emphasised the importance of raising awareness of safeguarding issues and that training and awareness be delivered appropriately within the County Council
Alternative options: None considered.
Declarations of interest: See Minute No. 24.

Dispensation: None reported.
28. PROGRESS ON THE RECOMMENDATIONS MADE BY THE INDIVIDUAL BUDGETS SCRUTINY WORKING PARTY
    
The Committee received a report an Agenda Item 6, which provided details of the progress made on the implementation of individual budgets and the actions taken since the recommendations of Individual Budget Scrutiny Working Party findings were agreed by the Adult and Community Services Committee at its 29 January 2009 meeting.
The Chairman invited Councillor Kathy Pollard, Chairman of the Individual Budgets Scrutiny Working Party to address the Committee.  Councillor Pollard gave an overview of the Working Party’s findings and the benefits of Individual Budgets to the customer,  The Committee heard that in order to progress the take up of Individual Budgets it was essential that customers clearly understood and recognised the process and benefits, and could be confident that support would still be provided.

(The minutes will use the term Personal Budgets from this point, as this is the term now used to describe the monetary value of the County Council’s Social Care allocation of resources to an individual).

The report was introduced and presented by Anna McCreadie – Service Director, Access and Partnership.  Also in attendance were David Evans, Access and Partnerships Development Manager and Martin Stevens – Operations and Partnerships Manager (South).  

The Committee received a PowerPoint presentation “Personal Budgets:

Putting the customer in control”, which set out a brief description of Personal Budgets, the options available to customers and the old and new process of the allocation assessment. 
Councillor Phillip French left the meeting during the discussions of this item and Councillor Mark Ereira left the meeting after the discussions of this item.
Recommendation: The Committee agreed
a) to ask the Portfolio Holder of Adult and Community Services and the Director of Adult and Community Services to continue to give regard to the Individual Budgets Scrutiny Working Party recommendations to ensure the very best delivery and rollout of Personal Budgets.
b) to ask the Service Director, Access and Partnerships to provide Committee members with an example of an anonymous completed support plan and information about the resource allocation system.
c) to ask the Service Director, Access and Partnerships to provide an Information Bulletin on the details of the transformation grants in relation to Personal Budgets.
Reason for Recommendation: 
a) The Committee felt that the recommendations of the of Working Party would provide a useful source of information in the development and rollout of Personal Budgets 
b) The Committee felt that it would be useful to receive an example of a complete support plan to gain an understanding of the kind of care provisions required and the amount allocated in the Personal Budget for the customer to meet their care needs.
c)  The Committee felt that it would be useful to receive further information on transformation grants to gain further knowledge of the financial aspects of the move towards Personal Budgets. 
Alternative options: None considered.
Declarations of interest: See Minute No. 24.

Dispensation: None reported.
29.
FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME
    
The Committee received its Forward Work Programme and Information Bulletin, together with the Cabinet Forward Plan.
Recommendation:  The Committee agreed to schedule the item “Suffolk Approach for Older People’s Accommodation Needs” for 2 September 2010 and to receive updates on this work via Information Bulletins in the meantime. 
Reason for Recommendation: The Committee agreed that it was appropriate to schedule the item “Suffolk Approach for Older People’s Accommodation Needs” for 2 September 2010.
Alternative options: None considered.
Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensation: None reported.
30. URGENT BUSINESS 


There was no urgent business.

The meeting closed at 1.41pm       .
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